HSIA BOARD MEETING

COMMUNITY HOUSE IN PERSON & VIRTUAL

September 26, 2024
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  In Person: Tom Anderson, Claire Corcoran, Gene Gross, Mike Wurst, Ray Sullivan, Bill Schrott, Helene Raven, Maria Triandos, Steve Vanderbosch, Joanna Parkinson, Geoff Werner
CONTRACTURAL STAFF:  Jean Somers, Cassie Heckman
GUESTS:  In Person:  Andrew Mullin, Vered Mullin, Kevin Green Virtual attendance:  Heather Fitzsimmons, Cari Bower, Crystal Monkman, Danielle Franz
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm.  
Tom Anderson announced that there will be no recording of this meeting in any form or fashion, to include anyone attending via zoom.

MINUTES:  Bill Schrott moved the Board approve the August Board Meeting minutes.  Maria Triandos seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT:  Tom Anderson thanked the volunteer team for all the work that has been done.  Also, the front entrance garden looks great.  Please pass along Tom’s thanks.
VICE-PRESIDENT:  Claire Corcoran reported on Phipps Lane - has a case number to track progress on the court filings to take the wall down.  Claire reported on a voice mail call from a neighbor noticing how Hillsmere is looking bad – with cars in the front yard, junk everywhere, etc.  The neighbor wanted us to change our Bylaws to take care of these issues.  These are all health department related issues, not an issue of Bylaws.  Claire reported that at the September General meeting there was a long discussion of traffic and speeding in our community.
SECRETARY REPORT:  Mike Wurst reported that the TV will be installed in the community house next week.  Three people are currently online via zoom.  The cutoff is 7:10 pm for all meetings for residents to be counted in attendance when attending via zoom.  No one will be counted after 7:10 pm.  Mike will draft online rules.  The October Sea Breeze submissions are due Monday.  Mike is taking over as Nominations Chair.

TREASURER:  Gene Gross reported that we have $508,546.70 in the Operating Checking Account; $400,541.04 in the Operating Money Market Account; for a total of $909,087.74 in the Operating Account; $572,298.21 in the Special Tax Checking Account; for a grand total of $1,481,385.95 as of August 31, 2024.  Gene reported on the second Budget Committee meeting.  The Budget Committee voted to keep the budget as sent with questionnaire and agrees that we need to raise the Special Tax amount to cover our operating expenses.  After we receive the outcome of our Reserve Study, we can readjust if necessary if we have enough time.  Gene Gross moved the Board approve a Special Tax Rate increase of $36 from $249 to $285 annually to cover Recurring Operating Expenses.  Steve Vanderbosch seconded the motion.  Vote taken – 9 in favor (Claire Corcoran, Gene Gross, Mike Wurst, Ray Sullivan, Helene Raven, Maria Triandos, Steve Vanderbosch, Geoff Werner, Joanna Parkinson); 1 opposed (Bill Schrott); motion passed.  Gene will put forth a motion at the October Board meeting to approve the Special Tax budget and will put an explanation of the different budgets in the Sea Breeze.
PROPERTY MANAGER:  Cassie Heckman reported that she has mostly been working on two things – getting quotes and community monitoring. Reported as follows:

1. Gross Bin Busters for professional cleaning of trash receptacles at house and pool – work to take place 10/10/24.
2. Landscaping at community house
3. Harbor Drive garden
4. Various picnic tables
5. Gravel projects for beach and pool
6. Sinkhole at beach
7. Assisted with getting off duty police contract signed and returned to Security Chair
8. RFP process is coming to completion for the pool for the 2025 season.  Expect that to go out end of the month.  
9. Mid-Atlantic came out to community house and balanced the water softener system and tested the water for us.  This should help with hard water staining in the bathroom.  They do have concerns that the well may have some level of salt water intrusion, but this isn’t an emergency at this stage.
10. Community monitoring
11. Political sign letters have been sent to all noted houses.  Many neighbors have taken their signs down, but some have ignored the letter.
12. Leftover road maintenance equipment was removed from lot on Tayman Drive
13. Median and new planting near house in field were all weeded this week for the fall/winter and will be mulched early next week.
14. Beds around the house were weeded
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT:  Jean Somers reported as follows:

1. We received a $1000 check from State Farm that covers our deductible from the beach sign accident.  The resident that destroyed the sign also had State Farm Insurance, as do we.  The claim was paid under our policy and State Farm subrogated from the resident’s policy and we have now been reimbursed our $1000 deductible.
2. Nominations have been received for the Executive Board elections that will take place in November as follows:

a. President:  Claire Corcoran

b. Vice President – Jaye Falls and Romeo Santos

c. Treasurer – Gene Gross

d. Secretary – Helene Raven

3. We received a request from 601 Beach Drive to use the Beach Drive boat ramp parking lot to park cars for a Celebration of Life on Sunday, October 27.  Steve gave permission for parking, but not to exceed 15 cars and they must not block access to the ramp or the dock. 
4. Jean mentioned that if the County needs a boat ramp key for their inspections from the water, to please contact her for a ramp key.
SECURITY:  Cari Bower reported as follows:
1. Security Stats from Chesapeake Security Service – 1 rude resident, 7 trespass at marina, 1 trespass at boat ramp, 22 trespass at beach, 1 stolen bike.

2. Off-duty police starting on October 1 for 10 weeks.  They will be pulling over speeders.  We will probably contract for some maintenance after the 10-week period.  The hope is that people will slow down as they are seeing the off-duty police.  Claire Corcoran asked Cari to please give the police guidance on logical places to sit.  Cari will give a link to the Raven report in the October Sea Breeze.  Maria Triandos added that we should have flashing speed signs in a couple of weeks.
WELCOMING:  Christy Hollywood reported as follows:

1. The Welcome Committee continues to make the rounds, sharing neighborhood information with our many new residents.  September bags will be delivered the weekend of the 13th. Our Welcome bags are often the first HSIA contact for new residents - and we're about to place a new order, allowing us to update the design.  We're excited to announce the "Hillsmere Welcome" art contest, approved at the last Board meeting.   Designs should fit on an 8.5 x 11 paper and, in the interest of cost-efficiency, be suitable for one color printing.  Any Hillsmere residents, young and old and in-between, can submit a design. Entries should include:  a PDF or photo of the artwork and name and address of artist and be sent to Welcome@hillsmereshores.org no later than 30 October 2024  Christy has submitted an article for the October Seabreeze with contest information and has asked Jean Somers to post the announcement at the bulletin board exiting Hillsmere as well.
2. The Welcome Committee is meeting the week after Halloween to review entries and plans to announce the winner at the November 14 General Meeting.  If the Board prefers, we can submit the finalists to the President and VP for final selection.  We can display entries at the meeting, if folks think that would be a nice thing to do.
3. The Welcome Committee expects to order 250 new bags for Q1 2025, contingent on HSIA board budget approval.  The Welcome Committee also plans to submit a budget request to cover a token welcome gift in each bag each year and will be discussing options at the next Committee meeting.
MEMBERSHIP:  Jean Somers reported that we have 722 members to date.

QUIET WATERS PARK/ANNAPOLIS NECK PENINSULA FEDERATION:  Ray Sullivan reported serious vandalism in Quiet Waters Park along Forest Hill Drive.  Ray requests that HSIA ask the Park to repair the fence and Ray requests our security guard to check the area from time to time.  Shelley Ridge, the Park superintendent, will be leading a group for a walk through the QWP expansion.  This should happen in a few weeks.

TRAFFIC:    Maria Triandos reported on the chevrons on the curve at Duvall Lane and mentioned we should be getting more secure chevrons.  Our County Traffic Engineer was confused about the intersection of Duvall and Hillsmere Drive and thought the problem was residents leaving Duvall; but the problem is residents going onto Duvall Lane from Hillsmere Drive.  The Traffic Engineer said rumble strips are an option, but most residents do not like rumble strips.  Maria asked if we got the neighbors on board with rumble strips, could we get them?

PERMITS:  Bill Schrott reported as follows:
Approved Permits September 1 to date
134 Carroll Dr. --- Deck

123 E Bay View --- Replace Bulkhead and Pier

127 W Bay View --- Replace Bulkhead and Pier

105 Lee Dr. --- Fence

129 E Bay View --- Fence 

120 Maple Dr. — Fence

Pending Requests 
92 Great Lake --- Portico

136 E Bay View --- Fence (corner lot)

1 Demyan Dr. — Pier, Boat Lift, Mooring Piles

507 Birch Dr. — Portico on existing deck

Update on 418 Hillsmere Drive
Despite being told that he moved his business out of the community, Bill received another email from a resident that there was work activity ongoing at 418 Hillsmere.  It’s possible, if not probable, that the owner misled Bill. Bill has spoken with the owner who assures him that he is not conducting business at his home. He and Bill agreed that Bill would visit his new location to understand how his business is conducted. Pictures were forwarded to Bill but the pictures alone do not capture work activity. 

OPEN ISSUES
Bill is submitting, for the board’s approval, proposed language that would be included in our rules and guidelines that change the requirement for sheds to a 7 ft setback from contiguous boundary lines. We will be conforming to the requirements of AA County. Residents will still be asked to submit a permit request which would need the approval of our Permits Committee.  Bill Schrott moved the Board approve to alter the guidelines, pending language edits approved by Permits Chair and Legal Committee, concerning the boundary line setbacks that govern the construction of sheds in Hillsmere Shores; recommending that the HSIA adopt the Anne Arundel County requirements for shed construction.  Those rules state that sheds (up to 150 sq. ft.) be a minimum of 7’ distance from the boundary lines of one’s contiguous lots.  HSIA’s existing rule, in the covenants, is that those distances be 15’.  However, unlike the AA County’s rules, HSIA would require that an HSIA Permit be requested and approved.  Further, Bill is asking for agreement to re-format the Guidelines document and to insert the proposed language as depicted.  Helene Raven seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

BEACH:  Geoff Werner reported as follows:
1. Introduction -- A big thank you to Robin Clark and Helene Raven for attending and organizing the September Beach Cleanup event! It was a busy summer and we are grateful for the outpouring of support in the community to volunteer and improve the beach! As we transition into the fall- the focus of the beach committee will be on long-term projects and planning.

2. Accomplishments of the Previous Month

· Miracle Playground (small playground) repairs- Sole source justification approved for repair of Miracle Playground Equipment by Metro Recreation.

· Contract signed and deposit pending

· Currently coordinating with representative to confirm timeline of repairs and schedule work.

· Burke Playground (large playground) repairs- Subcommittee led by Robin Clark established to lead the project to replace the out of lifecycle equipment. Establishing project charter and project management plan.

· Playground surfacing- Coordination with HSIA Property Manager to solicit vendors to replenish the surfacing in safe use areas of the playgrounds and swing set

· Quote solicitation in progress for replenishment of pea gravel and sand

· Sinkhole Repairs- Coordination with HSIA Property Manager to solicit vendors to repair sinkhole along sea wall at East Beach.

· Picnic Tables- Lifecycle replacement of existing tables underway. Coordination with HSIA Property Manager to solicit quotes for sustainable picnic tables (two accessible versions).  Geoff Werner moved the Board approve NTE $10,000 to replace 6 picnic tables with sustainable material; 2 will be handicap accessible.  Joanna Parkinson seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.  
· Community Survey:

· 215 responses as of 25 SEP 24

· Responses will help focus long term planning and desired improvements in future projects

· PDF version of survey available for hard copy submissions

3. Future Focus Areas

· Safety/Accessibility:

· Long term planning for improving accessibility of walkways and parking areas

· Maintenance:

· Winterization and long-term planning to codify annual recurring maintenance

· Focus will shift from reactive, ad-hoc maintenance to establishing preventative maintenance protocols

· Improvements:

· Adirondack Chairs w/ Grass Anchors – Motion approved, NTE $2500 pending order.

· Plantings: coordination with Environmental Committee to add native plants throughout the property to assist in stormwater mitigation.

· Shoreline erosion protections: continued coordination with Environmental Committee to develop proposed solutions to protect beachfront from shoreline erosion.

4. Motions Requiring Board Approval

· Upcoming motions for situational awareness (approximate amounts):

· Sinkhole Repair- $10,00 - $16,000 (currently soliciting quotes)

· Automated Gate -$15,000

· Security Cameras- TBD, pending coordination with Security Committee

· Burke Playground Equipment (large playground):

COA 1- Repair existing structure: $9-$12,000

COA 2- Replace existing structure: $80,000

COA3- Replace/reduce size of playground: $50,000

COA 2- Replace existing structure: $50,000

5. Additional Comments or Concerns  Request HSIA credit/debit card for Treasurer/Admin/Property manager to facilitate committee purchases

FIELD:  Joanna Parkinson reported that a commercial trashcan has been purchased for the field, to be placed in the area of the gaga ball pit.  It will match the cans at the beach in both color and style and is scheduled to be shipped tomorrow to the community house.

POOL:  Danielle Franz reported as follows:
1. Current Repairs/Maintenance

· Shrink wrap furniture and end-of-season inventory: Anchor Aquatics will wrap instead of storing inside the bathrooms. approx. $400

· Dumpster/Recycle bins: Cassie is working to have recycling bins cleaned and then they will be stored in the pool area for temporary use of fenced recycling area for pilot recycling program. Cleaning of the ground around/under the dumpster. Gravel or woodchips were discussed for the ground in recycling area.

· Winterization of Pool Building: Danielle will have the pool building winterized once Anchor has completed all closing tasks.
2. Preparation for 2025 Season

· RFP for Pool Operations 2025: Draft RFP needs to be edited and sent out to possible bidders.by September 30.  Coordination with Property Manager.
· Resurfacing of Pool: It is time to resurface the pool and baby pool. Plans are for early spring.  Waiting for a quote from Anchor Aquatics.
· Revision to Pool Rules: Plan to discuss rules at future meeting
· Repairs/Improvements

· Pool bathroom floors – Annapolis Painting Services (under warranty): The contact is returning from vacation, and Danielle will discuss the plan for doing this in early spring. (Reminder to have drain covers replaced/cleaned of epoxy for better drainage)

· Water dispenser – Contact Annapolis Green to see if a portable filter is an option. Built-in outdoor water fountains are approx. $1800.

· Guard Platform near deep end - Anchor Aquatics to provide options/quote for a portable platform to replace broken built-in chair.

· Fencing at the old entry gate and possible relocation of the fence: Remove the fence along the back of the building to create a permanent entrance near the restrooms and fence off the previous entrance area with the gate.

· Exterior hose bibs need repair (leaking) - Request the plumber evaluate during winterization.

· Grill/Furniture replacements/additions- Anchor Aquatics to remove several old tables, grills, umbrellas, and the couch from the guard room. For 2025, consider adding or replacing: umbrellas, small tables, chairs, commercial grills, loungers, benches
3. Member/Community engagement

· Survey of community and members

· Guage support for plans to renovate/expand pool building

· Explore other possible pool features

· Review Innovative Aquatics to assist with pool membership/rule verification.

· Pool Passes for non-members: Previously this was an additional source of revenue for the pool.

· Water Aerobics: Very successful program. Clarity of charging using guess passes was difficult. If we have pass punch cards for non-members, we could use the same system for water aerobics next year.

EVENTS:  Helene Raven reported as follows:
1. Upcoming Events:

· October 19 Band and Volunteer Recognition is in the works.  Contract for the Band is signed.

· Oyster Roast in November.  Happy Hour Crew to handle this.

· Santa Run will be coordinated with the Fire Department.

· Next meeting – October 21, 7 pm at the community house.
COMMUNITY HOUSE:  Helene Raven reported as follows:

House Use:

· Rules were drafted and sent to the Board for review.

· Trial period for resident use of the House to run from October 1 through December 14,2024.

· Changes made after trial period and motion to accept will be made in January 2025.

· Motion not needed for trial period. Suggest discussion and ok to move forward with trial period.  Board ok’d to move forward with trial period.  We will contact the few residents that were interested.
House Maintenance:  Ongoing maintenance is being coordinated with the Property Manager.
House Projects:  The house renovations are incomplete. The garage, basement, basement entrance, driveway and sidewalk require finishing or equipment maintenance. The immediate focus is to address repairs and/or maintenance to reduce risks to the property of those using the house. 

Motion for River Rock and Temporary Sidewalk: 
· The front of the house has water barriers under the mulch to protect the basement from water intrusion. Any plantings here could easily damage the protective barrier. The house gutter splash guards and the support poles were damaged by landscaper weed whackers. Stone and/or river rock can be placed around the building to prevent plantings in the front of the house and protect the splash guards. These also create a more finished look for the house.

· The house also needs a temporary sidewalk from the parking area to the front entrance.

· A motion will be made to authorize Welspryng to make these exterior improvements. A finished sidewalk will be included in the future when the driveway is addressed. The amount will not exceed $6,000. It will be funded through the House line item in the budget.  Helene Raven moved the Board accept the proposal from Welspryng for landscaping around the Hillsmere House NTE $6000.  Mike Wurst seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
Motion for Protecting Hillsmere Property on Harbor Drive: 
· The Harbor Drive Rain Garden design includes multiple clean out pipes, a crucial part of the rain garden design. These are above ground and visible along the road. The clean out pipes are vulnerable when vehicles are parked on Harbor Drive. By extending the rain garden along Harbor Drive, the clean out pipes can be protected from off-street parking.

· Helene will make a motion to authorize Welspryng to extend the rain garden approximately 80 feet. The amount will not exceed $6,500.  This will be funded through the House and Field line items in the budget.  Helene Raven moved the Board approve the proposal by Welspryng to extend the rain garden along Harbor Drive to protect the clean out pipes as part of the original rain garden infrastructure NTE $7000.  Mike wurst seconded the motion.  Discussion followed.  There are cheaper ways to protect the clean out pipes (boulders, a split rail fence).  These other options need to be researched.  Helene Raven withdrew the motion.
Motion for Basement Roof:  A motion for this project will be submitted when the research and estimates are complete.  This roof is required to protect the steps and the drain from rainwater, sleet, and snow. Without this protection, water can build up and leak into the basement.

ENVIRONMENTAL:  Kevin Green reported as follows:
· Beach and Marina both failed bacteria testing 4 times this year.  We need to do a better job and get on this issue earlier next year.

· Discussion of the sinkhole in front of the wall at the beach.  Property Manager has gotten an estimate.  Kevin said that Shoreline Protection needs to be part of any conversation within the 100 foot buffer, to include the sinkhole.
· Geoff Werner moved the Board approve Hillsmere Shores resident Andrew Mullin to use fenced in recycling area to the left of the trash dumpster in the pool parking lot for the purpose of a community environmental project.  For a period of 30 days, Andrew Mullin and his team will collect recyclables from participating residents at their home and sort into respective bins at the recycling area.  As the bins fill, bails of material will be moved offsite.  Area will be kept clean, bins locked, and no drop off recycling will be permitted; pick up will be strictly from participating residents in the project.  Enclosure to be returned back to the original state that enclosure was found.  Starting schedule will be coordinated with Pool and Field Chairs.  Note – this is a non-profit endeavor.  Steve Vanderbosch seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

PIERS & HARBOR:  Steve Vanderbosch reported as follows:
1. Sand Spit Living Shoreline/Coastal Resiliency Project.

· Start of construction of the Sand Spit Living Shoreline/Coastal Resiliency Project has been delayed by about 4 weeks, until Monday September 30th, primarily because the contractor RRG was delayed on another project in the Philadelphia area. Additionally, AACO Inspections & Permits delayed authorizing work to begin by a week as it revised certain paperwork, signature and notarization requirements. A pre-construction meeting was held Tuesday September 24th.

· Considering the delay, RRG is revising its schedule to complete rock work (headlands) by the migratory waterfowl stop-work deadline of November 15th, and finish sand work later. This means that rather than having 3 distinct work areas/phases, rock work will be done along the entire Sand Spit first. To facilitate the accelerated work, RRG will use cones rather than fencing to delineate work zones on the gravel lot. Dump truck turn around zones will also be marked by cones. As work gets underway, another Construction Notice with a revised summary of the work and traffic patterns will be prepared and emailed to the entire Hillsmere Community and posted on the HSIA website.

2. Financial Report.

· FY 2024 results: P&H had Income of $180,923 and Expenses of $155,669, including an extraordinary expense of about $100,000 for new lift slips. After transferring $20,000 in Community Support funds to the HSIA General Fund, a balance of $5,254 was allocated to the Reserves & Contingency Fund. The FY 2024 year-end P&H Reserves & Contingency Fund balance was $680,231.

· The P&H Reserve Study recommends annual contributions to the Reserves & Contingency Fund of approximately $100,000 to be able to meet future expenses. The P&H Committee is recommending increasing slip fees for CY 2025, for the first time since 2015, by approximately 10%. This will increase P&H Income by approximately $15,000 per year.

3. P&H Operations.

· Electrical work has been delayed by a combination of weather and scheduling. Our electrician is now scheduled to begin replacement of 32 non-GFCI breakers with code-compliant GFCI breakers, conduct circuit tracing, and re-label all breakers in the electrical panels on Thursday September 26th. He will also be conducting professional tests of Electrical Current Leakage (“ECL”) on about a dozen boats identified as potentially leaking current and preparing written reports. The P&H Committee will be recommending a change to the Marina Rules and Regulations to address ECL.

· The replacement picnic table at the Sand Spit was delivered on Monday September 23rd, and will be assembled in place in the near future.

· The 10’ signs at the Marina facing the South River (reading: “Hillsmere Shores”, “Where the South River Meets the Bay”), that were relocated to the Marina years ago from the Hillsmere entrance, have been removed and are in the Community House garage. They appear to have reached the end of their useful life. One sign (“Hillsmere Shores”) could be refurbished a bit, repainted and reused, at a cost of $800. Designs and Signs, our usual sign contractor, recommends one new 8’ sign to match other Hillsmere signs, reading “Hillsmere Shores Marina”, at a cost of $2,400.

4. Non-Native Invasive (“NNI”) Species Removal.

· We have been working with Arundel Rivers Federation to seek grant assistance for NNI species removal, primarily bamboo at the Boat Park and Beach Drive Boat Ramp, and phragmites removal at multiple waterfront locations.

· After receiving two proposals (from Environmental Quality Resources, LLC, and Flood Brothers Marine Consultants, Inc.), John Flood was authorized to proceed with phragmites removal at multiple HSIA waterfront properties, including the Boat Park, Kayak Ramp, Sunset Boat Ramp, Marina, and the Beach. Flood will obtain an AACo Vegetation Management Plan and treat the affected areas for an initial cost of $1,000. Additional treatments if needed this season will cost $300.

· We have been consulting with Save Our Trees, a component organization of the Watershed Stewards Academy, about a collaborative effort for removing English Ivy and vines from Hillsmere roadside trees, particularly along Hillsmere Drive.  Save Our Trees has proposed the following dates for HSIA consideration:  

· Tuesday October 15th or Wednesday October 16th, 4pm to 6pm, especially if HSIA would like to plan a community get together after the event.

· Saturday October 19th or Sunday October 20th if HSIA would prefer a Saturday or Sunday in October.

Because of waning daylight and traffic on Hillsmere Drive, we recommend against a weekday late afternoon event.  We recommend Sunday October 20th at noon for this event.

NEW BUSINESS:  None
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:20 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Jean Somers
Administrator

